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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM: 2
DATE: June 11, 2002
PROPOSED NO: 2002-0220
PREPARED BY: Mike Alvine
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the memorandum of agreement negotiated by and between King County and International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 and King County and the King County Police Officers Guild representing employees in the King County sheriff’s office; and establishing the effective date of said agreement.
SUMMARY:  This proposed ordinance would implement a Memorandum of Agreement that changes the representation for the police/firefighters at King County International Airport (KCIA) from the International Brotherhood of Teamsters, Local 117 to the King County Police Officers Guild.  The memorandum of agreement covers 17 employees and puts them under the Guild’s collective bargaining agreement expiring December 31, 2002.  
The employees covered in this agreement work as both limited-commission police officers and as firefighters at Boeing Field.  
Key Contract Elements: 
Change in representation – The memorandum of agreement represents the final step in bringing the police/firefighter unit at KCIA under direct management of the sheriff by consolidating representation with the Police Officers Guild.  Management of the unit was shifted from the airport to the sheriff in January of 1999.  At that time the airport assumed the cost of 0.7 FTE of a captain.  
Negotiations began on shifting the representation to the Guild.  The County’s Labor Relations Office was asked to facilitate the transfer of representation, which would otherwise have required decertification of the existing agreement with Teamsters Local 117, and a vote on new representation through the Guild.  Labor Relations agreed to facilitate the change, avoiding a cumbersome process that was clearly going to happen anyway.
Employees have a choice – The current airport officers are members of PERS 1 and PERS 2 retirement systems.  They have a choice of remaining in their current system, or joining LEFF II retirement system.  Additionally officers can choose to undergo additional field training and receiving the car-per-officer benefit.  

It is expected that seven PERS 1 personnel will remain in that system and remain as limited commission officers.  Four of these officers are scheduled to retire at the end of this year and will be replaced with regular Sheriff’s Office deputies, if the legislation is approved.  PERS 1 personnel will be covered under an addendum to the Guild’s collective bargaining agreement (CBA).

It is expected that eight current PERS 2 officers will join LEFF II and immediately become fully commissioned.  As fully commissioned officers, they will be able to take law enforcement action upon viewing any crime.  

Interest Arbitration – Members who join LEFF II will be entitled to interest arbitration whereas they previously were not eligible.  The PERS 1 employees will not be eligible for interest arbitration since interest arbitration for law enforcement personnel applies only to those who are eligible for the LEOFF system.
Wage Rates - The Guild’s CBA has the same wage rates, steps and ranges as the current CBA with the Teamsters. 
Fiscal Note:  The airport is an enterprise fund and the only source of funding for the officers and fleet expenses.  The Fiscal Note (Attachment 2) estimates the total cost of the new contract at $72,850 in 2002, $169,650 in 2003, and $104,650in 2004. The primary cost identified is due to the phasing in of the car-per-officer benefit.  

Historical Costs - In order to provide some historical perspective of the cost of this bargaining unit, the Sheriff’s Office and KCIA, working with the Budget Office, have provided personnel and fleet expenditures from 1998 – 2001.  (Attachment 3)  The Sheriff assumed management of the police/firefighter unit in 1999.  Over the four-year period direct labor costs have increased by about $692,000.  The table identifies the major cost factors.  Benefits, special pay, COLA and step/grade wage increases account for $142,000; implementing a new CBA in 2000 called for $271,000 in retroactive payments for longevity and education.  Additional scheduled staff hours in response to the 9/11 attacks has cost $143,500.  The unit is down 2 FTEs exacerbating the overtime hours at a cost of nearly $70,000.  Overhead decreased by nearly $13,000 and 0.7 FTE of a captain was added at a cost of $65,700.
ATTENDING:  

Dave Gaba, Manager, Labor Relations, Department of Executive Services, King County

Rick Hayes, Labor Negotiator, Dept. of Executive Services, King County

Steve Eggert, President, King County Police Officers Guild

Ron Griffin, Captain, King County Sheriff’s Office
ATTACHMENTS:   

1. Proposed Ordinance 2002-0220 with attachments

2. Fiscal Note

3. Historical Cost Table 1998-2001

4. Executive Transmittal Letter Dated May 15, 2002
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